COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

April 9, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on April 9, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Eddie Billings, Councilman 5:48
Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector 

Absent:

Charlie Johnson, Councilman

Visitors:


James Morgan


Buster Garner


Jason Sullivan


Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Smith to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Mike Jones to say a prayer. 

Mayor Beasley called for the approval of the minutes of March 26, 2018.  Councilwoman Smyth asked for a correction. Councilman Smith made a motion to approve the minutes with one correction. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

The mayor stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Routine work was performed. 

Mayor Beasley called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. 
The mayor stated everyone has a copy of the chief’s report. Mayor Beasley stated there were several arrest made where felons were in a vacant house in town. The mayor also reported the police department had arrested the guy who was burglarizing a couple of apartments in the Parkhill community.
Councilman Smith stated ball is being played at Turner Park tonight. There was a big opening night last Monday night with a big crowd.
Mayor Beasley reported he spoke with the gentleman who is renting the old hanger. He came by to thank the city for cleaning up around the airport and cutting some trees.
Councilman Smith stated the rescue is staying busy and the fire department has been a little busy but has been quiet lately.

Councilwoman Smyth stated she spoke to Scott Fowler today and they are going to complete cleaning up around the Industrial Park sign. The only thing left to do is the landscaping.
Mike Jones reported Sister Schubert’s would like to buy Lot #13 at the Industrial Park. The lot is in the name of the city. The price that was previously quoted was $4,000 an acre and there are 7.2 acres. They are ready and need approval of the council to close the transaction. Councilman Smith made a motion to sell Lot #13 which is 7.2 acres at the Industrial Park at $4,000 an acre to Sister Schubert’s. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and all was in favor.
The mayor stated he and Mr. Jones attended an economic development meeting last week. Mike Jones stated there has been some discussion about re-tooling and re-investment in the SMART factory. There are some questions about the tax abatements to be granted. Some of the county elected officials would like to meet with the council to discuss some concerns. Mayor Beasley asked the council if it was okay for Robyn Snellgrove to coordinate the meeting between the council and the county commission. The council was in agreement for Mrs. Snellgrove to coordinate the meeting.
Mayor Beasley stated he and Mr. Tate met Thursday with Wayne Bruce with Verizon who is interested in leasing a lot behind where the old jail was located to put a cellular tower. Mr. Neal came to be sure the proposal the city made would not interfere with the fire training and Mr. Bruce said it would not cause any problems. We quoted them a price of $1300 a month. The mayor stated he received an email from Mr. Bruce Friday wanting a cheaper rate. Mayor Beasley discussed this with Mr. Tate because we wanted to include $200 or $300 a month to go toward the fire department. Mayor Beasley stated he thinks out in the country they are paying $600 - $700 a month. The mayor stated he felt $1200 a month was a fair price. After some discussion, the council agreed to give the mayor and Mr. Tate the approval to negotiate with Verizon.
The mayor stated there are a couple of the guest here tonight that have some concerns about the city ordinance on parking tractor trailer trucks in town. Mayor Beasley asked Mr. Neal to discuss the ordinance. Mr. Neal discussed the ordinance concerning parking a tractor trailer truck in the city limits in detail. Mayor Beasley asked Mr. Garner if they had somewhere to park their trucks. Mr. Garner stated he could park at the shop but his concern was the expensive equipment on the dash of his truck. Mr. Garner stated the trailers were less than 30 feet long and never bumps a curb going in or out. Mr. Garner also stated if he purchased a truck parking permit and only brought in the bobtail it would not make it any quieter.  The mayor asked the two gentlemen to keep parking out of town to let the council study the ordinance and will report back at the next council meeting.


Mayor Beasley stated Mr. Garner’s wife would like to have a family business at home in a portable building grooming animals. Mike Jones stated Mr. Garner had contacted him about the ordinance and he will look at the ordinance and get back with him.

Councilwoman Smyth stated its Child Abuse Awareness & Prevention Month.


The mayor stated some of the Shriners have approached him about doing a drive around to ease the congestion on the peanut sell. They wanted a section of the curb of about 30 feet cut out. Mr. Fowler stated he thought he could fix the problem by putting a 4 inch drain pipe and taking some mix to make it slope like a driveway exit.

Mayor Beasley reported Mr. Tate has been very busy looking for a grapple truck and he found one for $53,000 in Nashville, Tennessee with 143,000 miles. Mr. Tate asked if the council was in favor of sending Brock Flynn to Nashville a week from today to check out the grapple truck. If the truck checks out, Mr. Tate stated he would write up some specs and send out bids to two or three places for this type of truck. The council agreed to allow Brock Flynn to go to Nashville to look at the grapple truck.

Councilman Jones asked the status of the lease for the 61 on Main building. Mike Jones stated he has a meeting set up with Wellsprings on Wednesday to go over questions they have concerning the lease.


Councilman Billings asked Mr. Neal to check on the new house that was moved in on Hawkins Ave. He had three or four people to complain about the yard not being cut.
The mayor stated he also had complaints on the old Luverne Budget Shop building downtown. Mr. Neal will contact the owner about the building.


The mayor called on Mr. James Morgan to speak. Mr. Morgan wanted to comment on three things. First, he stated it was announced at the last council meeting there was an offer on the 61 on Main Building and he hadn’t heard any more. Second, there is an ordinance on putting signs on poles and right of ways that needs to be addressed by the police department. Third, last Monday night was opening night at the park and it was packed and the police department should be aware to help with the traffic. Mr. Morgan also commented on the truck ordinance. Councilwoman Smyth advised Mr. Morgan the update on the 61 on Main building is that there is a church group that is interested in leasing the building. They are meeting with Mike within the next week for a lease.

Councilman Smith made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Jones seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

